# Effects of group-based high-intensity aerobic interval training

# in patients with chronic heart failure

# The Norwegian Ullevaal model

Birgitta Blakstad Nilsson

**Doctoral Thesis** 



Department of Cardiology Ullevål University Hospital University of Oslo Norway 2008





#### © Birgitta Blakstad Nilsson, 2009

Series of dissertations submitted to the Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo No. 849

ISBN 978-82-8072-936-1

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without permission.

Cover: Inger Sandved Anfinsen. Printed in Norway: AiT e-dit AS, Oslo, 2009.

Produced in co-operation with Unipub AS. The thesis is produced by Unipub AS merely in connection with the thesis defence. Kindly direct all inquiries regarding the thesis to the copyright holder or the unit which grants the doctorate.

Unipub AS is owned by The University Foundation for Student Life (SiO)

#### CONTENTS

Acknowledgement	
Errata	
Abbreviations	
List of paper	
INTRODUCTION	1
Chronic heart failure	1
N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide	4
Exercise training in patients with chronic heart failure	4
AIMS OF THE STUDY	8
MATERIAL AND METHODS	10
Patients	10
The Norwegian Ullevaal model	13
Outcome measurements	15
Sample size calculation and statistical analysis	17
SUMMARY OF RESULTS	18
GENERAL DISCUSSION	21
Subjects	21
Design	22
Norwegian Ullevaal model	22
Outcome measurements	25
Statistics	28
Results	29
CONCLUSIONS	34
REFERENCE LIST	35
PAPERS I-IV	

#### Acknowledgement

The present work was initiated as a rehabilitation project in 2001 and carried out at Oslo University Hospital, Ullevaal Department of Cardiology. It was initially, supported by grants from the Norwegian Foundation for Health and Rehabilitation and the Center for Clinical Research, Ullevaal. After finishing my master thesis in 2005, the work was carried on and had expanded to a doctoral thesis, supported by grants from Eastern Norwegian Health Authority, for which I am very thankful.

First, I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisor, PT and associated professor May Arna Risberg. May Arna was the person who introduced me to the idea of making my project to a doctoral thesis. I am sincerely grateful and most impressed of your professionalism and enormous work capacity, for always believing in me, sharing your knowledge, critical reading, support and constructive feedback. I am also sincerely grateful for the support from my co-supervisor, dr. med. Arne Westheim, for making the project practically possible, for sharing of your enormous knowledge, your enthusiasm in my work, and your support on our travel to AHA in Orlando, 2007. Arne, I admire you for your life-long interest in cardiac rehabilitation and your clinical skills.

Professor Ingebjørg Seljeflot has been an important co-worker in this thesis, particularly concerning the biochemical part in Paper IV. Many thanks for all your support and constructive feedback. I also want to thank the staff at the cardiac out patient clinic, especially professor and co-author Harald Arnesen, for his support and advice concerning the study. Many thanks to my dear colleague, friend and co-author, Brit Hellesnes, for all support and for everything you have teached me about how to counseling people with cardiac disease.

My further acknowledgements go to the research nurses, Charlotte Holst Hansen, Siw Skaug Halvorsen and Helene Simonsen, who I shared office with during the clinical research period and who took care of the individual counseling with all the patients in a professional way. Great thanks goes to drs. Svein Solheim, Haakon Kiil Grøgaard and Torstein Jensen for testing all the patients during follow-up and for valuable discussions and sharing of knowledge. I am also grateful to Åse Digernes for assistance during most of the cycle ergometer tests. Many thanks to the out patient heart failure clinic at Lovisenberg Hospital, especially Merete Nordstad for cooperating the inclusion of the patients.

Great thanks to my co-research fellows and friends, Åse Sagen and Aina Akerø, for making an inspiring working environment in an isolated research corridor and for constructive discussions and chairing of frustration and joy during endless days. Thanks to my dear colleague and friend, Kari Peersen, for valuable discussions and traveling company.

Thanks to professor Leiv Sandvik who gave me statistical advises throughout my papers and revisions and thanks to David Sachs for comments and reading through my thesis.

Finally, many thanks to my family and friends; especially my best friend and research fellow, Marianne Mørdre, for your constant encouragement and support. Most important of all, my dear husband, Magnus and our two lovely daughters, Hedevig and Karen Filippa, for their supports and for reminding me on that life are much more than research.

To my fantastic mother, Bibban; I know you would have been so proud of me now.

Oslo, August 2009

Birgitta Blakstad Nilsson

#### Errata

#### Paper II

Page 1363, Table I, New York Heart Association class II/III in the control group should be "24/16".

#### Paper III

Page 1222, Table I, New York Heart Association class II/III in the control group should

be "24/16" and Ejection fraction in the rehabilitation group should be " $30 \pm 8\%$ ".

Page 1223, Table 2, workload (W) in the Control Group, Time 2, should be "72±20".

Abstract, page 1220, line 6-7 should be "The mean ejection fractions at baseline were 30

 $\pm$  8% in the exercise group and 31  $\pm$  9% in the control group."

Accidentally, is "Rehabilitation Group" used in Table 1, (Characteristic) instead of

"Exercise Group" as in the rest of the paper.

## Abbreviations

6MWT	six minute walk test
ANCOVA	analysis of covariance
ANOVA	analysis of variance
BNP	B-type natriuretic peptide
CAD	coronary artery disease
CHF	chronic heart failure
EF	ejection fraction
ESC	European Society of cardiology
HR	heart rate
HRQL	health related quality of life
ITT	intent to treat
MLHFQ	Minnesota living with heart failure questionnaire
NT pro-BNP	N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide
NYHA	New York Heart Association
RCT	randomized controlled trial
RPE	rate of perceived exertion
SD	standard deviation
UUH	Ullevaal University Hospital
VO <sub>2max</sub>	maximal oxygen uptake
VO <sub>2peak</sub>	peak oxygen uptake

### List of papers

- Nilsson BB, Hellesnes B, Westheim A, Risberg MA.
   Group-based aerobic interval training in patients with chronic heart failure: Norwegian Ullevaal Model.
   Physical Therapy 2008;88 (4):523-535
- II Nilsson BB, Westheim A, Risberg MA.
   Effects of group-based high-intensity aerobic interval training in patients with chronic heart failure.
   American Journal of Cardiology 2008; 102:1361-1365
- III Nilsson BB, Westheim A, Risberg MA.
   Long-term effects of a group-based high-intensity aerobic interval-training program in patients with chronic heart failure.
   American Journal of Cardiology 2008; 102:1220-1224
- IV Nilsson BB, Westheim A, Risberg MA, Arnesen H, Seljeflot I.
   The effect of group-based aerobic interval training on N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide levels in patients with chronic heart failure.
   Submitted

#### INTRODUCTION

#### Chronic heart failure

#### Definition

Chronic heart failure (CHF) has many causes and a complex pathophysiology. A universally agreed upon definition is not to be found <sup>1</sup>. However, it can be defined as a progressive clinical syndrome in which the heart is unable to deliver enough blood to meet the demand of the peripheral organs, which results in symptoms of fatigue, dyspnea and fluid retention <sup>2</sup>. Fatigue and dyspnea may lead to decreased physical activity and limit functional capacity and health related quality of life (HRQL). Fluid retention may lead to pulmonary congestion and peripheral edema. The key components of CHF, according to the latest guidelines from the European Society of Cardiology (ESC), are the following <sup>3</sup>:

- Symptoms typical of CHF:
   dyspnea at rest or during exercise, fatigue, tiredness, ankle swelling
   AND
- Signs typical of CHF: tachycardia, tachypnoea, pulmonary rales, pleural effusion, raised jugular venous pressure, peripheral oedema, hepatomegaly

AND

• Objective evidence of structural or functional abnormality of the heart at rest abnormality on the echocardiogram, cardiomegaly, third heart sound, cardiac murmurs, raised natriuretic peptide levels.

1

Objective assessment based on objective measures of cardiac structure and function (e.g., ECG, chest x-ray, echocardiography, radiologic imaging, stress testing) is important to evaluate cardiac status in CHF. However, it is well-known that the severity of symptoms for patients with CHF is not necessarily matched with the degree of impaired structure and the functional limitation. CHF is additionally quantified by the New York Heart Association (NYHA) functional classification <sup>4</sup> (Table 1). This classification is not exact, but remains the most widely used grading system of common symptoms in patients with CHF <sup>5</sup>.

*Table 1. New York Heart Association (NYHA) functional classification of patients with chronic heart failure*<sup>5</sup>.

NYHA class	Symptoms	One year mortality
Ι	No limitation of physical activity.	5%
	Ordinary physical activity does not cause undue	
	fatigue, palpitation, or dyspnea.	
II	Slight limitation of physical activity.	10-15%
	Comfortable at rest, but ordinary physical	
	activity results in fatigue, palpation, or dyspnea.	
III	Marked limitation of physical activity.	20-30%
	Comfortable at rest, but less than ordinary	
	activity results in fatigue, palpation, or dyspnoea.	
IV	Unable to carry on any physical activity without	35-50%
	discomfort. Symptoms at rest.	
	If any physical activity is undertaken, discomfort	
	is increased.	

The cardiac natriuretic hormones (peptides), B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) or amino terminal pro B-type Natriuretic Peptide (NTpro-BNP) are increased in patients with CHF. These peptides are increasingly used in the prognosis and diagnosis of patients with CHF, and differentiate CHF patients from patients with non-cardiac causes of acute dyspnea<sup>6</sup>. NT pro-BNP has emerged as a powerful circulating marker of cardiac function <sup>7,8</sup>.

#### Prevalence, incidence and prognosis

CHF is a major and increasing health problem, and one of the main causes of death in the western society <sup>9</sup>, with a prognosis equal to many highly malignant tumors <sup>10</sup>. The prevalence of CHF increases with age, from about 1-2 % in persons 25-75 years, up to 9-20 % in persons > 75 years <sup>3,11,12</sup>. CHF is the leading diagnosis for hospitalization of older adults <sup>13</sup>. It has been estimated that the number of CHF cases will double in the next four decades <sup>14,15</sup>. It seems like the prevalence of CHF is rising, because the incidence of older people in the population is increasing. In addition, improved treatment of coronary artery disease (CAD) means that more patients survive to develop CHF <sup>16</sup>.

#### Causes

Almost all cardiac diseases can lead to CHF. The most frequent causes are often a longterm outcome of diseases such as myocardial infarction secondary to CAD, hypertension, valvular disease, arrhythmias, myocarditis and cardiomyopathies <sup>3</sup>. In addition, the syndrome can deteriorate due to e.g. anemia, thyrotoxicosis, cardiodepressant drugs and renal failure <sup>4</sup>.

#### N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide

The cardiac natriuretic hormones are a family of related peptide hormones produced by cardiac myocytes <sup>17</sup>. When released from cardiac myocytes, pro B-type peptide is cleaved into BNP and its N-terminal fragment, NT pro-BNP. BNP and NT pro-BNP levels in plasma reflect the stretch and tension of the myocardial wall <sup>18</sup>. This stretching of ventricular myocytes cause the production and release of the cardiac natriuretic hormones <sup>8</sup>. Plasma BNP and NT pro-BNP levels are also elevated in patients with pulmonary hypertension <sup>19</sup>, in patients with renal dysfunction <sup>20</sup> in addition to patients with and without CHF who exhibit a high body mass index <sup>21</sup>.

High levels of BNP and NT pro-BNP identify patients at greatest risk of future cardiovascular events, including death <sup>22</sup>, but BNP and NT pro-BNP can not replace information obtained from echocardiography and invasive hemodynamic monitoring <sup>18</sup>. Adjusting medical therapy in patients with CHF in order to reduce natriuretic peptides levels may improve outcome <sup>23</sup>. In addition, exercise training may lead to a decrease in BNP and NT pro-BNP levels <sup>24</sup>. However, there are controversial results regarding the effect of exercise training on BNP and NT pro-BNP in patients with CHF <sup>24-28</sup>.

#### Exercise training in patients with chronic heart failure

Patients with CHF have 30-50% reduced functional capacity as compared with age – matched healthy subjects <sup>2,29</sup>. A reduced functional capacity have shown to result in lower HRQL <sup>30</sup>.

Until the 1990s, CHF was described as a condition best treated by rest, and patients with CHF were excluded from exercise training due to concerns of safety and

beneficial effects in an already damaged myocardium <sup>31,32</sup>. By contrast, the latest guidelines for diagnosis and treatment of CHF from the American Heart Association <sup>33</sup> and ESC <sup>3,34</sup>, recommend exercise training for all patients with stable CHF. A number of studies from the last decades have led to this change in treatment approach <sup>35-42</sup>.

Exercise training has been shown to be well tolerated in patients with stable CHF and has been shown to result in improved functional capacity and HROL <sup>42</sup>. Evidence suggests that these benefits mainly are due to the effects of exercise training on peripheral skeletal muscles and circulation rather than on the myocardium <sup>43</sup>. In addition, exercise training has been shown to improve the ratio of type 1 and type 2 muscle fibers in skeletal muscles <sup>44</sup>, partially reverse activation of the neurohormonal system, reduce levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines <sup>44</sup>, reduce dependence on anaerobic metabolism <sup>34</sup>, improve skeletal muscle metabolism <sup>45</sup>, and increase blood flow within the active skeletal muscles <sup>46</sup>. There is limited evidence to support the contention that exercise training can lead to a reduction of mortality and morbidity in patients with CHF. Most of the studies employ a small sample size too small to be able to distinguish between no effect and a reduction of 20% in cardiovascular related mortality. A meta analysis by the ExTraMATCH Collaborative group <sup>47</sup> found that exercise training reduced mortality, morbidity and hospital admissions. The results of the ongoing HF-ACTION Trial <sup>48</sup> (an international, multi-centre, randomized trial) will provide long-awaited information about the effects of exercise training on mortality and morbidity in patients with CHF (EF<35%) in NYHA class II-IV.

There is no general agreement on exercise training mode or intensity for patients with CHF, probably due to the variation in the studies included in the exercise guidelines <sup>2,34</sup>. The exercise training mode vary considerably in the literature and cycle ergometer and treadmills are most frequently used in exercise training programs <sup>47</sup>. Furthermore, individual tailored exercise training at moderate intensity are most frequently included in the previously published studies <sup>39,42,49-53</sup>. Research on an exercise training mode often used in Scandinavian hospitals and cardiac rehabilitation centre, group-based aerobic interval training (see Paper I) is limited. Recent research, however, suggest greater functional capacity and cardiovascular adaptations result from high intensity exercise training compared to low/moderate intensity both in healthy subjects <sup>54</sup>, and in patients with CAD <sup>55</sup> and CHF <sup>45</sup>.

Cardiac rehabilitation is described as an interdisciplinary intervention aimed at improving functional capacity, as well as psychological and social conditions affecting people with chronic or post-acute heart disease <sup>56,57</sup>. Exercise training therefore needs to include group and/or individual counseling to target the patients' psychological and social conditions <sup>57</sup>. Patients with CHF have a poorer HRQL than other common chronic conditions such as diabetes and chronic lung disease <sup>58</sup>. In accordance with the severity of symptoms in patients with CHF, patients develop severe psychological disorders, such as anxiety and depression <sup>59</sup>. There is conflicting evidence on the effect of exercise training on HRQL in patients with CHF <sup>26,42</sup>, and no changes in HRQL were observed in the EXERT trial <sup>60</sup>. Therefore, HRQL should be included in an evaluation of exercise training programs for patients with CHF.

The overall aim of the exercise training is to encourage patients to maintain a physical active lifestyle following the exercise training prescription (exercise adherence). However, studies of exercise training for patients with CHF lack attention to the issue of

exercise adherence in these patients <sup>61</sup>. Only a few studies have evaluated exercise adherence in the long term (>12 months). An important factor by adherence to exercise training is to increase the patients self-efficacy <sup>61</sup>. Self-efficacy is a part of Bandura's social learning theory <sup>62</sup>, and it is characterized by four main components; observation of others, persuasion by an authority, successful performance of the behavior and physiologic feedback.

#### AIMS OF THE STUDY

The overall aim of the work presented in this thesis was to evaluate the effect of the Norwegian Ullevaal model (group-based high-intensity aerobic interval training including counseling) in patients with CHF on functional capacity, quality of life and circulating levels of NT pro-BNP. To achieve this, we evaluated the feasibility and effects of the Norwegian Ullevaal model and designed a randomized controlled trial, following patients with CHF for 12 months.

The specific aims were:

Paper I

- To describe the Norwegian Ullevaal model for patients with CHF in NYHA class III.
- To evaluate if the program was feasible for this patient group, and to describe how the program was developed and implemented as an interdisciplinary treatment program.

#### Paper II

•

- To evaluate the effect of the Norwegian Ullevaal model on functional capacity in patients with CHF, compared to a control group who received standard care.
  - To evaluate the differences in HRQL in patients with CHF who had received the intervention program compared to the control group.

8

To examine the relationship between changes in functional capacity and HRQL.

#### Paper III

٠

• To evaluate the long-term effect (12 months follow-up) of the Norwegian Ullevaal model on functional capacity and HRQL in patients with CHF compared to a control group.

#### Paper IV

- To evaluate the effect of the Norwegian Ullevaal model on circulating levels of NT pro-BNP in patients with CHF.
- To examine the relationship between NT pro-BNP and functional capacity.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

Four papers were included in this thesis. Paper I is a case report and Papers II, III and IV are randomized controlled trials based on data from one study sample. The majority of the protocol is presented in Paper II, and the Norwegian Ullevaal model is in detail described in Paper I. Therefore, the protocol is only briefly described.

#### Patients

From September 2001 until February 2004, 80 patients (63 men and 17 women), with CHF in NYHA class II-IIIB, were included. All patients who were referred to the heart failure out-patient clinic at Ullevaal University Hospital (UUH) in Oslo, and who met the inclusion criteria, were invited to participate in the study. In addition from September 2003, we invited patients from the heart failure out-patient clinic at Lovisenberg Hospital, Oslo, into the study.

Prior to assess them for eligibility to the study (screening), all patients had been titrated to maximal tolerable doses of medical treatment at the heart failure out-patient clinic (standard care). After optimal medical treatment, all patients underwent a six minute walk test (6MWT) as a screening test before inclusion. After baseline testing, patients were consecutively randomized to either the exercise group or the control group by a permuted block randomization (the block size was 4), provided by Center for Clinical Research at UUH (Figure 1). The four patients described in the case report (Paper I) were four random patients with CHF in NYHA class III who were included in the intervention group of the study.

#### Inclusion criteria:

- Stable CHF (for four weeks).
- Left ventricular ejection fraction (EF) < 40% or,
- $EF \ge 40\%$  with clinical symptoms of heart failure (preserved EF).
- Age between 20 and 85 years.

#### Exclusion criteria:

- Acute myocardial infarction within four weeks.
- Unstable angina pectoris.
- Serious rhythm disturbances.
- Symptomatic peripheral vascular disease.
- Obstructive pulmonary disease with forced expiratory vital capacity > 50% of predicted.
- 6MWT > 550 m, and workload on the cycle ergometer test >110 W.
- Known significant comorbidity that would prevent entry into the study due to known terminal disease or inability to exercise (e.g. severe musculoskeletal disorder, advanced valvular disease).
- Long-term care establishment.

The study was approved by the Regional Committee for Medical Research Ehtics and by the Norwegian Data Inspectorate. All patients gave their written informed consent to participate after receiving verbal and written information.



**Figure 1. Flowchart** 

#### The Norwegian Ullevaal model

The Norwegian Ullevaal model consist of a group-based exercise training program including simple aerobic dance movements. The exercise training program is guided with music and includes endurance, strength, flexibility and stretching exercises in addition to group-based and individual counseling (Paper I). It is an interval training program with three intervals of high intensity (15-18 on Borg scale <sup>63</sup>). The total duration of the exercise training part is 50 minutes (Figure 2).



**Figure 2.** A schematic illustration of the group-based aerobic interval-training program. The duration is 50 minutes of exercise plus 15 to 30 minutes of counseling. The figure shows three peaks of high intensity ( $\uparrow$ VO<sub>2</sub>). The intensity is adjusted using the Borg Scale and beats per minute (BPM) of the music pace. Coordination exercises were included throughout the program.

 $VO_2 = oxygen consumption$ , Flex= flexibility exercises.

The group-based counseling part lasted from 15-30 minutes, depending on the patients' needs. The program was offered twice a week for a total of 32 exercise sessions. Patients had up to six months to complete the 36 sessions before the post exercise test (T2) took place. In addition the patients were offered four individual counseling visits with a CHF nurse, during the exercise training part in addition to two counseling visits during the follow-up (12 months).

The aim of the exercise training intensity was to achieve a heart rate (HR) of 90-95 % of the maximum HR (HR<sub>max</sub>) achieved on the cycle ergometer test at baseline. A typical HR curve during an exercise training session is shown in Figure 3.



**Figure 3.** Example of a patient heart rate (HR) during one exercise training session. This patients  $HR_{max}$  was 129 beats/min during the cycle ergometer test at baseline.  $HR_{max}$  during the exercise training session was 124 beats/min (96% of achieved max). Average heart rate was 102 beat/min (79% of achieved  $HR_{max}$ ).

A detailed description of the Norwegian Ullevaal model is presented in Paper I, including appendixes of exercises (Paper I, Appendix 1.) and music pace (Paper I, Appendix 2. and

3.).

#### **Outcome measurements**

All measurements were obtained at baseline (T1) and repeated after intervention (mean  $22 \pm 3.8$  weeks) (T2) and after the 12 month follow-up (mean  $54.3 \pm 2.8$  weeks) (T3). The statistical analyses are described in the respective Papers (II, III, IV) and will only briefly be mentioned here.

#### Six minute walk test

Functional capacity was assessed as the distance walked during a 6MWT <sup>64</sup>. The 6MWT was performed in a 125 m pre-marked hospital corridor. The patients were instructed to walk from end to end at their own pace, attempting to cover as long distance as possible within six minutes. Stops and rests were allowed, if needed, and standard encouragements were used after three minutes ("you are doing well, and you have three minutes left"). The first 6MWT was performed at screening to select the right population ( $6MWT \le 550$  m) and to familiarize the patients with the procedure. A second 6MWT was performed at baseline. A physical therapist (B.B.N.), or one of the three study nurses performed all screening and baseline tests. Three other physical therapists and three other nurses who were blinded to the clinical data and group assignment of the patients carried out all the follow-up tests. The 6MWT has demonstrated an ability to provide valid and reliable <sup>65</sup> information of functional capacity for patients with CHF <sup>66</sup>.

#### Cycle ergometer test

The patients maximal exercise time and workload were evaluated on an electrically braked cycle ergometer (Ergometrics 800, Ergoline, Bitz, Germany). The work was

performed in the sitting position and a 12 lead ECG was recorded continuously during exercise, and for five minutes after work. We used a test protocol with an initial load of 30 W lasting for one minute, whereupon the load was increased step-wise by 10 W/min until exhaustion or a reported perceived exertion (RPE) on the Borg scale <sup>63</sup> of 17-18 <sup>67</sup>. Heart rate (HR) was measured from the ECG, and auscultatory systolic blood pressure was measured on the right arm every third minute. The total exercise time in seconds and the maximal work load the patients maintained for 60 seconds were recorded. For patients with CHF, stage increments of 10 to 15 watt every minute during the cycle ergometer test have been recommended <sup>68</sup>.

#### Health related quality of life

HRQL was assessed using the Minnesota Living with Heart Failure Questionnaire (MLHFQ)<sup>69</sup>. In clinical trials and clinical practice, the MLHFQ is the most frequently used disease-specific measure of HRQL in studies with CHF patients <sup>4,70</sup>. The questionnaire is a 21-question self-assessment questionnaire with a maximum score of 105. The higher the score the lower the HRQL. The MLHFQ has been shown to be a valid <sup>69</sup> and reliable <sup>69,71</sup> disease-specific measure of HRQL in patients with CHF.

#### Blood samples

Venous blood samples were taken at rest between 8 and 9 am, in a sitting position, after overnight fasting (before intake of medication) and measured with standard procedures at UUH, Oslo, Norway. NT pro-BNP was measured in EDTA-plasma with the Elecsys proBNP sandwich immunoassay on Elecsys 2010 (Roch Diagnostics). The inter-assay coefficient of variation in our laboratory was 7 %. NT pro-BNP samples were stored at - 80°C until analyses were performed.

#### Sample size calculation and statistical analysis

A clinically important effect of exercise training was estimated to be a difference between groups of 50 meters on the 6MWT from baseline to post exercise test. With a significance level (Type I error or  $\alpha$ ) of 5%, a Type II error or  $\beta$  of 20%, which indicates a statistical power of (1-  $\beta$ ) 80%, and an estimated SD of the 6MWT of 90 m, it was calculated that 37 patients were needed in each group. To allow for some drop-outs, it was decided to include a total of 80 patients. In Paper II and Paper III, data were analyzed and presented according to intent to treat (ITT) principle. The statistical methods used are presented specifically in each paper. The effect sizes (Paper II and III) were interpreted according to Cohen's index <sup>72</sup>, where 0.2 refers to a small change, 0.5 to a moderate change and 0.8 and above to a large change.

#### SUMMARY OF RESULTS

#### Paper I

This Paper described the background, the mode and the intensity of the Norwegian Ullevaal model, which was developed at and clinically used for patients with CAD for three decades, at UUH. The Norwegian Ullevaal model is used as intervention in Paper II, III and IV. Paper I is written as a case report, with four male patients with CHF in NYHA class III who were randomly selected from the intervention group in the study population.

The patients increased their 6MWT distance with 117, 66, 135 and 143 m, respectively. Patient 1,2, and 3 increased their time on the cycle ergometer test with 17, 25 and 52 %, respectively. Patient 4 did not complete the cycle ergometer test due to his pacemaker. The patients increased their MLHFQ with 42, 8, 18, 53 points, respectively. There were no complications related to the exercise training and no adverse events.

#### Paper II

This Paper presented the main results of functional capacity and HRQL measurements in the intervention group and the control group before and after the four months ( $22 \pm 3.8$  weeks) intervention period (from T1 to T2). A total of 80 patients were included in the study.

There were no complications of any kind during exercise testing or the exercise training. The average compliance (actually performed exercise training sessions divided by possible sessions) in the intervention group was 95%. Only one patient did not give

any reason for drop-out. There were no significant differences between groups regarding patients' baseline characteristics, with a mean age of  $70 \pm 8$  years and an EF of  $30.2 \pm 7.6$  %. There were no significant differences between groups in functional capacity at baseline, but the MLHFQ score was significantly higher (worse) in the intervention group compared to the control group. After the intervention (mean  $22\pm 3.8$  weeks), functional capacity improved significantly in the intervention group compared to the control group for all measurements (6MWT; +58 m versus -14 m., p< 0.001, cycle ergometer test; +10 W versus -1 W, p< 0.001 and, 57 sec versus -8 sec, p< 0.001). HRQL improved significantly in the intervention group compared to the control group (p=0.03), and a significant inverse correlation was found between delta MLHFQ and delta 6MWT (r=-0.49, p<0.05).

#### Paper III

This Paper presented the long-term results of the Norwegian Ullevaal model on functional capacity and HRQL assessments (same population as Paper II). After 12 months (mean  $54.3 \pm 2.8$  weeks) the improvements were still significant for all the outcome measurements in the intervention group compared to the control group. (6MWT; 41 m versus -20 m, p<0.001, work load; +10 W versus -1 W, p=0.001, exercise time; 53 sec versus -6 sec, p=0.003, and MLHFQ; 10 points improved versus 6 points worse, p=0.003).

#### Paper IV

This Paper summarized the changes in NT pro-BNP over time (same population as Paper II and III). Available blood samples at baseline were 78, at T2; 70, and at T3; 69. There were no significant changes in NT pro-BNP levels between groups from baseline to either T2 or T3. No significant correlation between change in NT pro-BNP and change in functional capacity (6MWT; r=0.12, p=0.33, Exercise time; r=0.04, p=0.72) was observed in the whole study population.

There was a significant inverse correlation between NT pro-BNP and 6MWT (r= - 0.24, p=0.035) and between NT pro-BNP and exercise time (r=-0.48, p< 0.001) at baseline.

#### GENERAL DISCUSSION

#### Subjects

A total of 80 patients participated in this study. The subjects included in the study need to be a representative selection of the population of patients with CHF in order to generalize the results from this single trial to a larger population <sup>73</sup>. All patients in the present study were informed that they had to be willing to exercise twice a week for four months if allocated to the intervention group, even though we did not know, before completing the study, what the effect of the Norwegian Ullevaal model would be. All patients admitted to the heart failure out-patient clinic were screened for inclusion in the study, but we did not register the patients who did not satisfy the inclusion criteria. Some patients where excluded due to walking aids. Most of the patients were excluded due to a walking distance of above 550 meters during the 6MWT. The results of the present study are therefore valid for a population of patients with CHF in NYHA- class II-IIIB, who are between 45 and 85 years, who walk without the use of walking aids and who walk a distance during the 6MWT of < 550 meters.

The prevalence of CHF increases with age, but the majority of patients included in previous studies of an exercise training intervention, was of a younger age than our population <sup>39,42,52,74-76</sup>. During the last decade, pharmacological therapy of CHF has involved the use of beta-blockers. However, data are limited regarding exercise training intervention in patients with CHF who are on optimal medical treatment. In our study, all patients were on optimal medical treatment and more than 90 % were treated with betablockers.

21

#### Design

The randomized controlled trial is considered the gold standard design when assessing the effect of treatments (Paper II, III, IV)<sup>73</sup>. Random allocation, cover of allocation, blinding and the lack of patients' attrition to the intervention protocol are considered the most important methodological factors to ensure a high internal validity. It is not possible to blind patients to an exercise training intervention, but the follow-up tests (T2 and T3) were assessed by blinded test persons and the patients were told not to reveal to which groups they belonged at follow-ups. Case reports (Paper I), describe various aspects of clinical practice but do not test hypotheses, establish cause-and-effect relationships, or prove effectiveness <sup>77</sup>. A Case report design for Paper I was chosen to be able to thoroughly describe and discuss the Norwegian Ullevaal model, an interdisciplinary, group-based program that have never previously been described in the literature.

#### The Norwegian Ullevaal model

#### Group-based and interdisciplinary program

Most exercise training studies have included individual based or home-based exercise training programs for patients with CHF. During the three last decades we have acquired substantial knowledge and extensive experience with the Norwegian Ullevaal model used as an exercise training program for patients with cardiac disease at UUH. There existed a need, therefore, to first describe our program (Paper I), and secondary to evaluate (Paper II, III and IV) our program in respect to the feasibility of its use, and its short and longterm effects on patients with CHF. The literature has described the advantage of using a group-based exercise training program <sup>78-80</sup>. The individuals experience and sense of belonging, feeling supported and learning from each other are beneficial. All these factors seem to be of importance regarding enhance commitment <sup>79</sup>. Positive feedback, perception of success, and expectation of success are important for compliance and adherence to an exercise training program <sup>61</sup>. The Norwegian Ullevaal model benefits from the interactive and social components described by Bandura's social learning theory, but the program requires the skills and knowledge of a professional instructor (physical therapist) to conduct the exercise training <sup>81</sup>. Another advantage of a group-based exercise training program is that it is not expensive and does not require any sophisticated equipment. However, there is a need for additional studies to evaluate the cost-benefit effects of a group-based program compared to other programs. Since this program was performed in an out-patient clinic, it might be thought of as a useful "beginner"- program to prepare patients with CHF to exercise on their own.

The use of an interdisciplinary program makes it difficult to separate the effect of the group-based exercise training and counseling from the individual counseling with the nurse. This study examined the effect of the whole program, and we are not able to say which aspect is the most significant. But, patients with CHF usually have several comorbidities and polypharmacy, and are probably most likely to benefit from such an interdisciplinary program, including individual counseling.

#### Intensity

Exercise training intensity can be expressed as a percentage of HR or maximal oxygen uptake ( $VO_{2max}$ ) or rate of perceived exertion (RPE) <sup>82</sup> (Table 2). The term peak oxygen uptake ( $VO_{2peak}$ ) is the highest rate of oxygen consumption measured during the exercise test, regardless of whether or not a  $VO_2$  plateau was reached.  $VO_{2peak}$  is more commonly used in patients with CHF due to inability to achieve the  $VO_{2max}$  criteria <sup>83</sup>.

Relative intensity/ Perception of effort	HR <sub>max</sub> %	VO <sub>2max</sub> %	RPE
Very light	< 35	< 20	< 10
Light	35-54	20-39	10-11
Moderate	55-69	40-59	12-13
Hard	70-89	60-84	14-16
Very hard	≥ 90	≥ 85	17-19
Maximal	100	100	20

**Table 2.** Classification of intensity during physical activity.

 Adapted from American College of Sport Medicine <sup>82</sup>.

 $HR_{max}$ = maximal heart rate,  $VO_{2max}$ = maximal oxygen consumption, RPE=Rate of perceived exertion (Borg scale 6-20<sup>63</sup>).

There is no consensus on exercise training intensity for patients with CHF because the great variation displayed by the studies prevents the formation of a basis upon which recommendations could be built. The latest recommendations for exercise training in CHF patients from the ESC working group (2001) state that patients with CHF should exercise at moderate to high intensity (40-80% of VO<sub>2peak</sub>)<sup>68</sup>. In the latest statements

from American Heart Association Committee on exercise, rehabilitation, and prevention (2003) it is reported that the most frequently used exercise training intensity range from 70% to 80% of  $VO_{2peak}$ . Furthermore, they stated, based on one article <sup>84</sup>, that exercise training intensity during interval training did not seem to influence the magnitude of the increase in functional capacity <sup>2</sup>.

In contrast, high-intensity aerobic interval training is reported to be, in recent studies, twice as effective as low-moderate exercise training with respect to improving VO<sub>2peak</sub> in patients with CAD <sup>55</sup>, patients with CHF <sup>45</sup> and in healthy subjects <sup>54</sup>. When the total volume of exercise training is held constant, more vigorous exercise training seems to provide greater health benefits than moderate exercise training <sup>85</sup>. Aerobic interval training allows patients with compensated CHF to complete short, but high intensity, exercise training periods that would not be possible with a continuous exercise training program <sup>86,87</sup>. In our exercise training program the average intensity was between 70-80 % of the HR<sub>max</sub> at baseline (Figure 2). Thus the total cardiac work was not necessarily higher than in continuous exercise training programs, even though the intensity was high (90-95% of the HR<sub>max</sub>) during the three interval-peaks.

#### **Outcome measurements**

#### Functional capacity - 6MWT and cycle ergometer test

The 6MWT has been used as an end-point for examining functional capacity in several clinical trials in patients with CHF <sup>88</sup>. It is a well tolerated and an inexpensive alternative method to evaluate functional capacity and probably more representative of the

individuals capacity during daily activities, compared to maximal exercise testing methods <sup>66,89,90</sup>.

Testing of submaximal exercise using the 6MWT appears to be a more sensitive indicator of a training effect than maximal cardiopulmonary exercise tests <sup>89</sup>. In addition, the walking distance assessed by the 6MWT has been shown to be significantly related to  $VO_{2peak}$  (p<0.001) <sup>91,92</sup>, and to represent an independent predictor of mortality and morbidity in patients with CHF <sup>93,94</sup>.

The patients in our study had a mean walking distance during the 6MWT of 456 meters at baseline. This is in accordance to some other studies <sup>89-91</sup>, but in most studies that have included the 6MWT as an endpoint, the patients have covered a much shorter walking distance at baseline (mean 266-385 m) <sup>27,49,95-98</sup>. The 6MWT in healthy, age matched subjects range from 400-700 m <sup>99</sup>. However, the walking distance varies by up to 30% between the few published studies <sup>99</sup>. One explanation for the high walking distance during the 6MWT in our population could be that the Norwegian population is familiar with physical activity and seems to have a high fitness level <sup>89</sup> compared to other populations from other countries. In addition, differences in the length of the hallway used during the 6MWT, resulting in more or less turns, may also affect the covered walking distance during the 6MWT.

 $VO_{2peak}$  is considered to be the gold standard for evaluating functional capacity in patients with CHF <sup>100</sup>. We did not have the equipment or personnel to perform this test at the Department of Cardiology at the moment we designed the present study. However, the improvement in the 6MWT in the intervention group was in our study complemented by the significant improvements in workload and exercise time during the cycle ergometer test. The patients performed the cycle ergometer test using a stepwise increase in workload (10 W/min) until volitional exhaustion was reached (Borg scale 17-18). A protocol of equal amount each minute is suitable for patients with CHF <sup>101</sup> and has been used at our hospital over the last decades. Functional capacity measurements (VO<sub>2peak</sub>, maximal cycle work rate and 6MWT) have shown to correlate significantly with one another. Maximal cycle work rate has shown to correlate significantly with VO<sub>2peak</sub> (r=0.85) in a study with a similar baseline walking distance during the 6MWT (448 m) and using the same cycle ergometer protocol as in our study<sup>102</sup>.

#### Health related quality of life

HRQL is a widely used outcome measure in randomized controlled trials of exercise intervention, and a number of disease-specific questionnaires for CHF have been developed <sup>70</sup>. There are mainly two different types of HRQL measurements used in studies with CHF patients: generic and disease-specific questionnaires. Generic questionnaires aim to provide a summary of HRQL, irrespective of the disease or the condition of the patient. Disease-specific questionnaires focus on the difficulty experienced by the specific patient group or by individuals in specific disease states <sup>103</sup>. In Paper I, II and III, HRQL was evaluated with the disease-specific questionnaire, MLHFQ. Considering its widespread use in exercise intervention studies <sup>104</sup>, the MLHFQ was the clear choice. At our hospital we have extensive experience with the MLHFQ, due to its simplicity, and the fact that it is easily understood for older patients. The MLHFQ is a valid and reliable measurement of HRQL in patients with CHF <sup>69</sup>. Similar to results from the EXERT trial <sup>60</sup>, the patients in our study had a relatively low score of the MLHFQ (mean 27.5) compare to other studies on patients with CHF <sup>53,96,105</sup>.

#### N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide

Neurohormonal activation is a hallmark of CHF <sup>106</sup>. In recent years there have been several studies which have focused on the clinical usefulness of circulating markers in patients with CHF <sup>7,107</sup>. There may be some advantage in NT pro-BNP measurements compared to BNP, mainly because plasma BNP is relatively more labile than NT pro-BNP <sup>108</sup>. BNP analysis is sensitive to temperature change and is also affected by the type of tube that blood is collected in. This is in contrast to NT pro-BNP who is not subject to those types of measurement errors <sup>18</sup>.

#### Statistics

In the present study, ANCOVA was used to assess end points between groups from baseline to follow-up measurements (Paper II, III and IV). ANCOVA adjusts for possible baseline differences and is considered a more powerful analysis than alternative methods like Student *t*-tests and ANOVA <sup>109,110</sup>. The main statistical limitation of the study is the relative low statistical power in Paper IV.

ITT analysis was used in Paper II and III. The primary analysis of a randomized controlled trial should always include ITT analysis, since it avoids the possibility of any bias associated with lost to follow-up or because of non-adherence of patients in the study. ITT with last value carried forward was used in case of missing values. Conducted both by per protocol analysis and by ITT, these analyses resulted in similar values.

#### Results

The main findings in this study demonstrated that patients with CHF in NYHA-class II-IIIB significantly improved their functional capacity and HRQL (Paper II and III) by participating in the Norwegian Ullevaal model compared to a control group. In addition, the improvements were still significant after 12 months. Despite randomization, the baseline scores regarding HRQL were worse in the intervention group. This was taken into consideration by including ANCOVA analysis when conducting comparisons between group differences of follow-up measurements (T2 and T3).

The compliance with the exercise training (actually performed exercise training sessions divided by possible sessions) in the present study was high (95%). High compliance was probably achieved due to; the opportunity to extend the total number of exercise training periods to 24 weeks; the opportunity of meeting other patients with the same kind of problems; the individual counseling with the CHF nurse; the physical therapists ability to make exercise safe and motivating and the collegiality that developed among patients and the encouragements and support they provided to each other. The non-existence of complications or any cardiac events during the exercise training may be seen as evidence of the safety of the program.

Why is this the first study to document sustained effects of exercise training in patients with CHF?

It is well known that the favorable adaptations obtained after prolonged exercise training disappear rapidly when a person stops exercising <sup>111</sup>. Several studies of the physiological

variables with different duration of detraining confirms this observation in athletes <sup>112</sup>, as well as in patients with CAD <sup>113,114</sup> and patients with CHF <sup>115</sup>. We have no data on physical activities between the post intervention test (T2) and the 12 month follow-up (T3) (exercise adherence data). Nevertheless, a significant difference between the groups at the 12 month follow-up (with no significant loss of functional capacity) indicated that the patients in the intervention group had been more physically active than the control group.

Adherence to an exercise training program depends almost entirely on the patients motivation <sup>116</sup>. The main objective for the physical therapist (instructor) is to make the program motivating and meet the individual's needs. An important factor when counseling patients in exercise training is the skill and knowledge of the physical therapist to transfer feeling of safety and joy about exercise training <sup>29,117</sup>. The main reason for drop-outs from exercise training programs is the monotony of the exercise training regime <sup>116</sup>. With a skilful physical therapist as instructor for the exercise training, the Norwegian Ullevaal model will never be monotone. Informal comments from the patients in the intervention group indicated that they found it enjoyable and motivating to exercise with music and varied intensity. Informal comments indicate that the high intensity exercises in this program could lead patients to dare to continue exercise training on their own. In addition, some patients continued a group-based exercise program in their home districts. Their family also found it safe to accompany relatives with CHF on a brisk walk because they had been informed of the high intensity aspect of the exercise training program. This observation stands in contrast to studies that evaluate

exercise training and find that high-intensity is associated with a lower adherence to exercise training than a lower-intensity <sup>118,119</sup>.

Table 3 summarizes interventions and results of randomized controlled trials with follow-up  $\ge$  10 months. To our knowledge, the present study is the only study that showed improved long-term effects of exercise training on functional capacity and quality of life in patients with CHF. Exercise adherence rates decrease as trial duration increase <sup>61</sup>. Two studies followed the patients for six <sup>75</sup> and five <sup>120</sup> years. These two studies could not be compared to the others <sup>60,74,95,121,122</sup>. All the studies (in Table 3) included interventions at a lower exercise training intensity compared to the program of high-intensity in our study. Most of the studies offered a rather monotone exercise training program with either walking or ergometer cycle. Our results suggest that the intensity of the exercise training in the Norwegian Ullevaal model may be an important factor for the improved functional capacity and HRQL and also the long-term effect. Another important consideration is the selection of activities that the patients enjoy. All these factors may be significant for the prolonged effect of the Norwegian Ullevaal model.

Table 3. Randc	mized contro	olled trials	on the lor	ng-term effect (>10 months) of exercise it	itervention ]	programs in patie	ents with CHF
	Z	Mean age	NYHA	Intervention	Follow- up	Endpoints	Diff between groups
Augustin et al <sup>120</sup> 2008	57 exercise 55 control	75	III-III	Group-based, coordinated by a nurse 2/week for 8 weeks + 1/week for 16 weeks by an exercise instructor	5 years	NYHA 6MWT HRQL Hosp.	ns ns ns ns
Nilsson et al <sup>122</sup> 2008	40 exercise 40 control	70	III-III	Group-based, high-intensity (Borg: 15-18), interval training 2/weeks for 16 weeks	12 months	6MWT Exercise time HRQL	61 m 59 sec 16 points
Dracup et al <sup>74</sup> 2007	87 exercise 86 control	54	VI-II	Home-based 4/week (walking) + monthly visit. 40-60% of HR <sub>max</sub> + resistance training, 80% of 1RM	12 months	All-cause hosp 6MWT VO <sub>2peak</sub> HRQL Multiple hosp.	ns ns ns 12.8% vs 26.6%
Mueller et al <sup>75</sup> 2007	14 exercise 13 control	55		Ergometer cycle (Borg: 12-14) 5/week, 30 min + out-door walking 2/day (4 weeks)	6 years	VO <sub>2peak</sub> Mortality	su su
Witham et al <sup>95</sup> 2007	23 exercise 19 control	80	III-III	Seated exercises 2/week, 12 weeks + weekly phone contact with physical therapist during follow-up	19 months	6MWT HRQL Mortality	su su
EXERT <sup>60</sup> 2002	64 exercise 75 control	65	III-II	Cycle, treadmill and arm ergometer, $60-70\%$ of HR <sub>max</sub> + resistance ( $40-60$ of 1RM), $2/week$ for 3 months + provided cycle and free weights for home-base exercise training	12 months	6MWT HRQL VO <sub>2peak</sub>	ns ns ns
Willenheimer et al <sup>121</sup> , 2001	17 exercise 20 control	64	III-III	Cycle ergometer, interval, 80% of VO <sub>2peak</sub> , 15 min 2/week increased to 45 min, 3/week, totally 16 weeks	10 months	VO <sub>2peak</sub> HRQL	ns n
$NYHA = New Y_0$	ork Heart Associ	ation. 6MW	/T= six mini	ute walk test. HROL = health related quality of life	. Hosn = hosr	nitalization ns = not	significant

æ 5, 2 ý IRM= one repeated maximum Our data did not support the notion that neurohormonal status would improve as a result of exercise training in stable patients with CHF (Paper IV). This observation is in line with a recently published observational study <sup>27</sup>, but stands in contrast to previous studies <sup>24,25,123</sup>. However, we found a significant correlation between NT pro-BNP and functional capacity at baseline, in line with previous reports <sup>7,24,27</sup>.

In recent years, several studies have studied the relationship between improvement in functional capacity and change in levels of NT pro-BNP <sup>24,25,123</sup> or BNP <sup>26,28,124</sup>. The studies differ largely in design, duration and mode of exercise training, as well as in the outcome variable as measure of neurohormonal burden, BNP and NT pro-BNP. Exercise training in patients with CHF has been shown to primarily affect peripheral working muscles <sup>125,126</sup>, which may not cause an effect on the NT pro-BNP levels. Our study population was on optimal medical treatment and the levels of NT pro-BNP in the present study were relatively low (median 188 pmol/l) compared to other studies <sup>24,25,123</sup>, and reduced levels would possibly be difficult to obtain.

#### CONCLUSIONS

- The Norwegian Ullevaal model is feasible and improves functional capacity and quality of life in patients with CHF, both in the short and the long-term.
- The Norwegian Ullevaal model is safe and there is no need for costly equipment for monitoring patients. In addition, the program can be performed with a high compliance rate in patients with CHF.
- The Norwegian Ullevaal model does not support improvement in neurohormonal status, as no significant reduction in plasma levels of NT pro-BNP was observed.

#### **REFERENCE LIST**

**1.** Denolin H, Kuhn H, Krayenbuehl HP, Loogen F, Reale A. The definition of heart failure. *Eur Heart J* 1983;4:445-8.

**2.** Pina IL, Apstein CS, Balady GJ, Belardinelli R, Chaitman BR, Duscha BD, Fletcher BJ, Fleg JL, Myers JN, Sullivan MJ. Exercise and heart failure: A statement from the American Heart Association Committee on exercise, rehabilitation, and prevention. *Circulation* 2003;107:1210-25.

**3.** Dickstein K, Cohen-Solal A, Filippatos G, McMurray JJ, Ponikowski P, Poole-Wilson PA, Stromberg A, van Veldhuisen DJ, Atar D, Hoes AW, Keren A, Mebazaa A, Nieminen M, Priori SG, Swedberg K, Vahanian A, Camm J, De Caterina R, Dean V, Dickstein K, Filippatos G, Funck-Brentano C, Hellemans I, Kristensen SD, McGregor K, Sechtem U, Silber S, Tendera M, Widimsky P, Zamorano JL. ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure 2008: the Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Acute and Chronic Heart Failure 2008 of the European Society of Cardiology. Developed in collaboration with the Heart Failure Association of the ESC (HFA) and endorsed by the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM). *Eur Heart J* 2008;29:2388-442.

**4.** Remme WJ, Swedberg K. Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J* 2001;22:1527-60.

**5.** The Criteria Committee of the New York Heart Association. Nomenclature and Criteria for Diagnosis of Diseases of the Heart and Great Vessels: Little Brown & Co, 1994:253-256.

**6.** Maisel AS, Krishnaswamy P, Nowak RM, McCord J, Hollander JE, Duc P, Omland T, Storrow AB, Abraham WT, Wu AH, Clopton P, Steg PG, Westheim A, Knudsen CW, Perez A, Kazanegra R, Herrmann HC, McCullough PA. Rapid measurement of B-type

natriuretic peptide in the emergency diagnosis of heart failure. *N Engl J Med* 2002;347:161-7.

7. Williams SG, Ng LL, O'Brien RJ, Taylor S, Wright DJ, Tan LB. Is plasma N-BNP a good indicator of the functional reserve of failing hearts? The FRESH-BNP study. *Eur J Heart Fail* 2004;6:891-900.

**8.** Hall C. Essential biochemistry and physiology of (NT-pro)BNP. *Eur J Heart Fail* 2004;6:257-60.

**9.** Aronow WS. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, prognosis, and treatment of systolic and diastolic heart failure. *Cardiol Rev* 2006;14:108-24.

**10.** Stewart S. Prognosis of patients with heart failure compared with common types of cancer. *Heart Fail Monit* 2003;3:87-94.

**11.** Hedberg P, Lonnberg I, Jonason T, Nilsson G, Pehrsson K, Ringqvist I. Left ventricular systolic dysfunction in 75-year-old men and women; a population-based study. *Eur Heart J* 2001;22:676-83.

**12.** Raymond I, Pedersen F, Steensgaard-Hansen F, Green A, Busch-Sorensen M, Tuxen C, Appel J, Jacobsen J, Atar D, Hildebrandt P. Prevalence of impaired left ventricular systolic function and heart failure in a middle aged and elderly urban population segment of Copenhagen. *Heart* 2003;89:1422-9.

13. Fuster VV. Current issues of heart failure. Curr Cardiol Rep 1999;1:9-10.

**14.** Rich MW. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, and etiology of congestive heart failure in older adults. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 1997;45:968-74.

**15.** Gillum RF. Epidemiology of heart failure in the United States. *Am Heart J* 1993;126:1042-7.

16. Increasing awareness and improving the management of heart failure in Europe: the IMPROVEMENT of HF initiative. The Study Group on Diagnosis of the Working Group on Heart Failure of The European Society of Cardiology. *Eur J Heart Fail* 1999;1:139-44.

**17.** Clerico A, Carlo Zucchelli G, Pilo A, Passino C, Emdin M. Clinical relevance of biological variation: the lesson of brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) and NT-proBNP assay. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2006;44:366-78.

**18.** Omland T. Advances in congestive heart failure management in the intensive care unit: B-type natriuretic peptides in evaluation of acute heart failure. *Crit Care Med* 2008;36:S17-27.

**19.** Machado RF, Anthi A, Steinberg MH, Bonds D, Sachdev V, Kato GJ, Taveira-DaSilva AM, Ballas SK, Blackwelder W, Xu X, Hunter L, Barton B, Waclawiw M, Castro O, Gladwin MT. N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide levels and risk of death in sickle cell disease. *Jama* 2006;296:310-8.

**20.** Sheen V, Bhalla V, Tulua-Tata A, Bhalla MA, Weiss D, Chiu A, Abdeen O, Mullaney S, Maisel A. The use of B-type natriuretic peptide to assess volume status in patients with end-stage renal disease. *Am Heart J* 2007;153:244 e1-5.

**21.** Das SR, Drazner MH, Dries DL, Vega GL, Stanek HG, Abdullah SM, Canham RM, Chung AK, Leonard D, Wians FH, Jr., de Lemos JA. Impact of body mass and body composition on circulating levels of natriuretic peptides: results from the Dallas Heart Study. *Circulation* 2005;112:2163-8.

**22.** Masson S, Latini R, Anand IS, Barlera S, Angelici L, Vago T, Tognoni G, Cohn JN. Prognostic value of changes in N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide in Val-HeFT (Valsartan Heart Failure Trial). *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2008;52:997-1003.

**23.** Troughton RW, Frampton CM, Yandle TG, Espiner EA, Nicholls MG, Richards AM. Treatment of heart failure guided by plasma aminoterminal brain natriuretic peptide (N-BNP) concentrations. *Lancet* 2000;355:1126-30.

**24.** Conraads VM, Beckers P, Vaes J, Martin M, Van Hoof V, De Maeyer C, Possemiers N, Wuyts FL, Vrints CJ. Combined endurance/resistance training reduces NT-proBNP levels in patients with chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J* 2004;25:1797-805.

**25.** Passino C, Severino S, Poletti R, Piepoli MF, Mammini C, Clerico A, Gabutti A, Nassi G, Emdin M. Aerobic training decreases B-type natriuretic peptide expression and adrenergic activation in patients with heart failure. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2006;47:1835-9.

**26.** Jonsdottir S, Andersen KK, Sigurethsson AF, Sigurethsson SB. The effect of physical training in chronic heart failure. *Eur J Heart Fail* 2006;8:97-101.

**27.** Arad M, Adler Y, Koren-Morag N, Natanzon S, Sela BA, Ben Dov I, Shechter M, Schwammenthal E, Freimark D. Exercise training in advanced heart failure patients: Discordance between improved exercise tolerance and unchanged NT-proBNP levels. *Int J Cardiol* 2008;126:114-9.

**28.** Kobayashi N, Tsuruya Y, Iwasawa T, Ikeda N, Hashimoto S, Yasu T, Ueba H, Kubo N, Fujii M, Kawakami M, Saito M. Exercise training in patients with chronic heart failure improves endothelial function predominantly in the trained extremities. *Circ J* 2003;67:505-10.

**29.** Myers J. Principles of exercise prescription for patients with chronic heart failure. *Heart Fail Rev* 2008;13:61-8.

**30.** Juenger J, Schellberg D, Kraemer S, Haunstetter A, Zugck C, Herzog W, Haass M. Health related quality of life in patients with congestive heart failure: comparison with other chronic diseases and relation to functional variables. *Heart* 2002;87:235-41.

**31.** Burch GE, McDonald CD. Prolonged bed rest in the treatment of ischemic cardiomyopathy. *Chest* 1971;60:424-30.

**32.** Larsen AI, Dickstein K. Exercise training in congestive heart failure. A review of the current status. *Minerva Cardioangiol* 2005;53:275-86.

**33.** Hunt SA, Abraham WT, Chin MH, Feldman AM, Francis GS, Ganiats TG, Jessup M, Konstam MA, Mancini DM, Michl K, Oates JA, Rahko PS, Silver MA, Stevenson LW, Yancy CW, Antman EM, Smith SC, Jr., Adams CD, Anderson JL, Faxon DP, Fuster V, Halperin JL, Hiratzka LF, Jacobs AK, Nishimura R, Ornato JP, Page RL, Riegel B. ACC/AHA 2005 Guideline Update for the Diagnosis and Management of Chronic Heart Failure in the Adult: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (Writing Committee to Update the 2001 Guidelines for the Evaluation and Management of Heart Failure): developed in collaboration with the American College of Chest Physicians and the International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation: endorsed by the Heart Rhythm Society. *Circulation* 2005;112:e154-235.

**34.** Recommendations for exercise training in chronic heart failure patients. *Eur Heart J* 2001;22:125-35.

**35.** Sullivan MJ, Higginbotham MB, Cobb FR. Exercise training in patients with severe left ventricular dysfunction. Hemodynamic and metabolic effects. *Circulation* 1988;78:506-15.

**36.** Coats AJ, Adamopoulos S, Meyer TE, Conway J, Sleight P. Effects of physical training in chronic heart failure. *Lancet* 1990;335:63-6.

**37.** Coats AJ, Adamopoulos S, Radaelli A, McCance A, Meyer TE, Bernardi L, Solda PL, Davey P, Ormerod O, Forfar C, et al. Controlled trial of physical training in chronic

heart failure. Exercise performance, hemodynamics, ventilation, and autonomic function. *Circulation* 1992;85:2119-31.

**38.** Sullivan MJ, Cobb FR. Central hemodynamic response to exercise in patients with chronic heart failure. *Chest* 1992;101:340S-346S.

**39.** Hambrecht R, Niebauer J, Fiehn E, Kalberer B, Offner B, Hauer K, Riede U, Schlierf G, Kubler W, Schuler G. Physical training in patients with stable chronic heart failure: effects on cardiorespiratory fitness and ultrastructural abnormalities of leg muscles. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 1995;25:1239-49.

**40.** Tyni-Lenne R, Gordon A, Jansson E, Bermann G, Sylven C. Skeletal muscle endurance training improves peripheral oxidative capacity, exercise tolerance, and health-related quality of life in women with chronic congestive heart failure secondary to either ischemic cardiomyopathy or idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy. *Am J Cardiol* 1997;80:1025-9.

**41.** Willenheimer R, Erhardt L, Cline C, Rydberg E, Israelsson B. Exercise training in heart failure improves quality of life and exercise capacity. *Eur Heart J* 1998;19:774-81.

**42.** Belardinelli R, Georgiou D, Cianci G, Purcaro A. Randomized, controlled trial of long-term moderate exercise training in chronic heart failure: effects on functional capacity, quality of life, and clinical outcome. *Circulation* 1999;99:1173-82.

**43.** Ventura-Clapier R, Mettauer B, Bigard X. Beneficial effects of endurance training on cardiac and skeletal muscle energy metabolism in heart failure. *Cardiovasc Res* 2007;73:10-8.

**44.** Ko JK, McKelvie RS. The role of exercise training for patients with heart failure. *Eura Medicophys* 2005;41:35-47.

**45.** Wisloff U, Stoylen A, Loennechen JP, Bruvold M, Rognmo O, Haram PM, Tjonna AE, Helgerud J, Slordahl SA, Lee SJ, Videm V, Bye A, Smith GL, Najjar SM, Ellingsen O, Skjaerpe T. Superior Cardiovascular Effect of Aerobic Interval Training Versus Moderate Continuous Training in Heart Failure Patients. A Randomized Study. *Circulation* 2007;115:3086-94.

**46.** Clark AL. Exercise and heart failure: assessment and treatment. *Heart* 2006;92:699-703.

**47.** Piepoli MF, Davos C, Francis DP, Coats AJ. Exercise training meta-analysis of trials in patients with chronic heart failure (ExTraMATCH). *Bmj* 2004;328:189.

**48.** Whellan DJ, O'Connor CM, Lee KL, Keteyian SJ, Cooper LS, Ellis SJ, Leifer ES, Kraus WE, Kitzman DW, Blumenthal JA, Rendall DS, Houston-Miller N, Fleg JL, Schulman KA, Pina IL. Heart failure and a controlled trial investigating outcomes of exercise training (HF-ACTION): design and rationale. *Am Heart J* 2007;153:201-11.

**49.** Giannuzzi P, Temporelli PL, Corra U, Tavazzi L. Antiremodeling effect of long-term exercise training in patients with stable chronic heart failure: results of the Exercise in Left Ventricular Dysfunction and Chronic Heart Failure (ELVD-CHF) Trial. *Circulation* 2003;108:554-9.

**50.** Hambrecht R, Gielen S, Linke A, Fiehn E, Yu J, Walther C, Schoene N, Schuler G. Effects of exercise training on left ventricular function and peripheral resistance in patients with chronic heart failure: A randomized trial. *Jama* 2000;283:3095-101.

**51.** Keteyian SJ, Levine AB, Brawner CA, Kataoka T, Rogers FJ, Schairer JR, Stein PD, Levine TB, Goldstein S. Exercise training in patients with heart failure. A randomized, controlled trial. *Ann Intern Med* 1996;124:1051-7.

**52.** Wielenga RP, Huisveld IA, Bol E, Dunselman PH, Erdman RA, Baselier MR, Mosterd WL. Safety and effects of physical training in chronic heart failure. Results of the Chronic Heart Failure and Graded Exercise study (CHANGE). *Eur Heart J* 1999;20:872-9.

**53.** Gottlieb SS, Fisher ML, Freudenberger R, Robinson S, Zietowski G, Alves L, Krichten C, Vaitkevicus P, McCarter R. Effects of exercise training on peak performance and quality of life in congestive heart failure patients. *J Card Fail* 1999;5:188-94.

**54.** Lee IM, Sesso HD, Oguma Y, Paffenbarger RS, Jr. Relative intensity of physical activity and risk of coronary heart disease. *Circulation* 2003;107:1110-6.

**55.** Rognmo O, Hetland E, Helgerud J, Hoff J, Slordahl SA. High intensity aerobic interval exercise is superior to moderate intensity exercise for increasing aerobic capacity in patients with coronary artery disease. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2004;11:216-22.

**56.** Taylor RS, Brown A, Ebrahim S, Jolliffe J, Noorani H, Rees K, Skidmore B, Stone JA, Thompson DR, Oldridge N. Exercise-based rehabilitation for patients with coronary heart disease: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Am J Med* 2004;116:682-92.

**57.** Wenger NK, Froelicher ES, Smith LK, Ades PA, Berra K, Blumenthal JA, Certo CM, Dattilo AM, Davis D, DeBusk RF, et al. Cardiac rehabilitation as secondary prevention. Agency for Health Care Policy and Research and National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. *Clin Pract Guidel Quick Ref Guide Clin* 1995:1-23.

**58.** Stewart AL, Greenfield S, Hays RD, Wells K, Rogers WH, Berry SD, McGlynn EA, Ware JE, Jr. Functional status and well-being of patients with chronic conditions. Results from the Medical Outcomes Study. *Jama* 1989;262:907-13.

**59.** Hawthorne MH, Hixon ME. Functional status, mood disturbance and quality of life in patients with heart failure. *Prog Cardiovasc Nurs* 1994;9:22-32.

**60.** McKelvie RS, Teo KK, Roberts R, McCartney N, Humen D, Montague T, Hendrican K, Yusuf S. Effects of exercise training in patients with heart failure: the Exercise Rehabilitation Trial (EXERT). *Am Heart J* 2002;144:23-30.

**61.** Barbour KA, Miller NH. Adherence to exercise training in heart failure: a review. *Heart Fail Rev* 2008;13:81-9.

**62.** Bandura A. Social foundations of thought and action. A social cognitive theory. Englewood Cliffs,N.J.: Prentice-Hall, 1986.

**63.** Borg GA. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 1982;14:377-81.

**64.** Guyatt GH, Sullivan MJ, Thompson PJ, Fallen EL, Pugsley SO, Taylor DW, Berman LB. The 6-minute walk: a new measure of exercise capacity in patients with chronic heart failure. *Can Med Assoc J* 1985;132:919-23.

**65.** Demers C, McKelvie RS, Negassa A, Yusuf S. Reliability, validity, and responsiveness of the six-minute walk test in patients with heart failure. *Am Heart J* 2001;142:698-703.

**66.** Du H, Newton PJ, Salamonson Y, Carrieri-Kohlman VL, Davidson PM. A review of the six-minute walk test: Its implication as a self-administered assessment tool. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs* 2008.

**67.** Nordenfelt I, Adolfsson L, Nilsson JE, Olsson S. Reference values for exercise tests with continuous increase in load. *Clin Physiol* 1985;5:161-72.

**68.** Working group report. Recommendations for exercise testing in chronic heart failure patients. *Eur Heart J* 2001;22:37-45.

**69.** Rector TS, Kubo SH, Chon JN. Patients'self-assessment of their congestive heart failure. Part 2: content, reliability and validity of a new measure, the Minnesota Living with Heart Failure Questionnaire. *Heat failure* 1987:198-209.

**70.** Morgan K, McGee H, Shelley E. Quality of life assessment in heart failure interventions: a 10-year (1996-2005) review. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2007;14:589-607.

**71.** Heo S, Moser DK, Riegel B, Hall LA, Christman N. Testing the psychometric properties of the Minnesota Living with Heart Failure questionnaire. *Nurs Res* 2005;54:265-72.

**72.** Cohen J. Statistical power analysis for behavioral science., 2nd ed. Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associate, 1998.

73. Altman DG. Practical Statistics for Medical Research.: Chapman & Hall, 1991:1-611.

**74.** Dracup K, Evangelista LS, Hamilton MA, Erickson V, Hage A, Moriguchi J, Canary C, MacLellan WR, Fonarow GC. Effects of a home-based exercise program on clinical outcomes in heart failure. *Am Heart J* 2007;154:877-83.

**75.** Mueller L, Myers J, Kottman W, Oswald U, Boesch C, Arbrol N, Dubach P. Exercise capacity, physical activity patterns and outcomes six years after cardiac rehabilitation in patients with heart failure. *Clin Rehabil* 2007;21:923-31.

76. Meyer K, Schwaibold M, Westbrook S, Beneke R, Hajric R, Gornandt L, Lehmann M, Roskamm H. Effects of short-term exercise training and activity restriction on

functional capacity in patients with severe chronic congestive heart failure. *Am J Cardiol* 1996;78:1017-22.

77. Busha CH, Harter SP. Research methods in librarianship, techniques and interpretation. New York: Academic Press, 1980.

**78.** Stahle A, Nordlander R, Ryden L, Mattsson E. Effects of organized aerobic group training in elderly patients discharged after an acute coronary syndrome. A randomized controlled study. *Scand J Rehabil Med* 1999;31:101-7.

**79.** Wallin M, Talvitie U, Cattan M, Karppi SL. Construction of group exercise sessions in geriatric inpatient rehabilitation. *Health Commun* 2008;23:245-52.

**80.** Timonen L, Rantanen T, Makinen E, Timonen TE, Tormakangas T, Sulkava R. Effects of a group-based exercise program on functional abilities in frail older women after hospital discharge. *Aging Clin Exp Res* 2006;18:50-6.

81. Davidson DM, Maloney CA. Recovery after cardiac events. *Phys Ther* 1985;65:1820-7.

**82.** American College of Sports Medicine Position Stand. The recommended quantity and quality of exercise for developing and maintaining cardiorespiratory and muscular fitness, and flexibility in healthy adults. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 1998;30:975-91.

**83.** Arena R, Myers J, Williams MA, Gulati M, Kligfield P, Balady GJ, Collins E, Fletcher G. Assessment of functional capacity in clinical and research settings: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association Committee on Exercise, Rehabilitation, and Prevention of the Council on Clinical Cardiology and the Council on Cardiovascular Nursing. *Circulation* 2007;116:329-43. **84.** Meyer K, Stengele E, Westbrook S, Beneke R, Schwaibold M, Gornandt L, Lehmann M, Roskamm H. Influence of different exercise protocols on functional capacity and symptoms in patients with chronic heart failure. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 1996;28:1081-6.

**85.** Swain DP, Franklin BA. Comparison of cardioprotective benefits of vigorous versus moderate intensity aerobic exercise. *Am J Cardiol* 2006;97:141-7.

**86.** Meyer K. Exercise training in heart failure: recommendations based on current research. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 2001;33:525-31.

**87.** Meyer K, Lehmann M, Sunder G, Keul J, Weidemann H. Interval versus continuous exercise training after coronary bypass surgery: a comparison of training-induced acute reactions with respect to the effectiveness of the exercise methods. *Clin Cardiol* 1990;13:851-61.

**88.** Rostagno C, Gensini GF. Six minute walk test: a simple and useful test to evaluate functional capacity in patients with heart failure. *Intern Emerg Med* 2008.

**89.** Larsen AI, Aarsland T, Kristiansen M, Haugland A, Dickstein K. Assessing the effect of exercise training in men with heart failure; comparison of maximal, submaximal and endurance exercise protocols. *Eur Heart J* 2001;22:684-92.

**90.** Bjornstad HH, Bruvik J, Bjornstad AB, Hjellestad BL, Damas JK, Aukrust P. Exercise training decreases plasma levels of soluble CD40 ligand and P-selectin in patients with chronic heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2008;15:43-8.

**91.** Zugck C, Kruger C, Durr S, Gerber SH, Haunstetter A, Hornig K, Kubler W, Haass M. Is the 6-minute walk test a reliable substitute for peak oxygen uptake in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy? *Eur Heart J* 2000;21:540-9.

**92.** Cahalin LP, Mathier MA, Semigran MJ, Dec GW, DiSalvo TG. The six-minute walk test predicts peak oxygen uptake and survival in patients with advanced heart failure. *Chest* 1996;110:325-32.

**93.** Roul G, Germain P, Bareiss P. Does the 6-minute walk test predict the prognosis in patients with NYHA class II or III chronic heart failure? *Am Heart J* 1998;136:449-57.

**94.** Bettencourt P, Ferreira A, Dias P, Pimenta J, Frioes F, Martins L, Cerqueira-Gomes M. Predictors of prognosis in patients with stable mild to moderate heart failure. *J Card Fail* 2000;6:306-13.

**95.** Witham MD, Argo IS, Johnston DW, Struthers AD, McMurdo ME. Long-term follow-up of very old heart failure patients enrolled in a trial of exercise training. *Am J Geriatr Cardiol* 2007;16:243-8.

**96.** Austin J, Williams R, Ross L, Moseley L, Hutchison S. Randomised controlled trial of cardiac rehabilitation in elderly patients with heart failure. *Eur J Heart Fail* 2005;7:411-17.

**97.** Hui E, Yang H, Chan LS, Or K, Lee DT, Yu CM, Woo J. A community model of group rehabilitation for older patients with chronic heart failure: a pilot study. *Disabil Rehabil* 2006;28:1491-7.

**98.** Freimark D, Shechter M, Schwamenthal E, Tanne D, Elmaleh E, Shemesh Y, Motro M, Adler Y. Improved exercise tolerance and cardiac function in severe chronic heart failure patients undergoing a supervised exercise program. *Int J Cardiol* 2007;116:309-14.

99. Enright PL. The six-minute walk test. Respir Care 2003;48:783-5.

**100.** Fleg JL, Pina IL, Balady GJ, Chaitman BR, Fletcher B, Lavie C, Limacher MC, Stein RA, Williams M, Bazzarre T. Assessment of functional capacity in clinical and research applications: An advisory from the Committee on Exercise, Rehabilitation, and Prevention, Council on Clinical Cardiology, American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2000;102:1591-7.

**101.** Page E, Cohen-Solal A, Jondeau G, Douard H, Roul G, Kantelip JP, Bussiere JL. Comparison of treadmill and bicycle exercise in patients with chronic heart failure. *Chest* 1994;106:1002-6.

**102.** Delahaye N, Cohen-Solal A, Faraggi M, Czitrom D, Foult JM, Daou D, Peker C, Gourgon R, Le Guludec D. Comparison of left ventricular responses to the six-minute walk test, stair climbing, and maximal upright bicycle exercise in patients with congestive heart failure due to idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy. *Am J Cardiol* 1997;80:65-70.

**103.** Guyatt GH, Feeny DH, Patrick DL. Measuring health-related quality of life. *Ann Intern Med* 1993;118:622-9.

**104.** Hak T, Willems D, van der Wal G, Visser F. A qualitative validation of the Minnesota Living with Heart Failure Questionnaire. *Qual Life Res* 2004;13:417-26.

**105.** Belardinelli R, Capestro F, Misiani A, Scipione P, Georgiou D. Moderate exercise training improves functional capacity, quality of life, and endothelium-dependent vasodilation in chronic heart failure patients with implantable cardioverter defibrillators and cardiac resynchronization therapy. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2006;13:818-25.

**106.** Packer M. The neurohormonal hypothesis: a theory to explain the mechanism of disease progression in heart failure. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 1992;20:248-54.

**107.** Gademan MG, Swenne CA, Verwey HF, van der Laarse A, Maan AC, van de Vooren H, van Pelt J, van Exel HJ, Lucas CM, Cleuren GV, Somer S, Schalij MJ, van der Wall EE. Effect of exercise training on autonomic derangement and neurohumoral activation in chronic heart failure. *J Card Fail* 2007;13:294-303.

**108.** Yeo KT, Dumont KE, Brough T. Elecsys NT-ProBNP and BNP assays: are there analytically and clinically relevant differences? *J Card Fail* 2005;11:S84-8.

**109.** Vickers AJ, Altman DG. Statistics notes: Analysing controlled trials with baseline and follow up measurements. *Bmj* 2001;323:1123-4.

**110.** Vickers AJ. The use of percentage change from baseline as an outcome in a controlled trial is statistically inefficient: a simulation study. *BMC Med Res Methodol* 2001;1:6.

**111.** McArdle WD, Katch FI, Katch VL. Essentials of Exercise Physiology. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2000.

**112.** Neufer PD. The effect of detraining and reduced training on the physiological adaptations to aerobic exercise training. *Sports Med* 1989;8:302-20.

**113.** Volaklis KA, Douda HT, Kokkinos PF, Tokmakidis SP. Physiological alterations to detraining following prolonged combined strength and aerobic training in cardiac patients. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2006;13:375-80.

**114.** Tokmakidis SP, Spassis AT, Volaklis KA. Training, detraining and retraining effects after a water-based exercise program in patients with coronary artery disease. *Cardiology* 2008;111:257-64.

**115.** Meyer K, Schwaibold M, Westbrook S, Beneke R, Hajric R, Lehmann M, Roskamm H. Effects of exercise training and activity restriction on 6-minute walking test performance in patients with chronic heart failure. *Am Heart J* 1997;133:447-53.

**116.** Stoedefalke KG. Physical fitness programs for adults. *Am J Cardiol* 1974;33:787-90.

**117.** Oldridge N, Foster C, Schmidt DH. Cardiac rehabilitation and clinical exercise programs: theory and practice. Mouvement 1988.

118. Martin JE, Dubbert PM. Adherence to exercise. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* 1985;13:137-67.

**119.** Dishman RK, Sallis JF, Orenstein DR. The determinants of physical activity and exercise. *Public Health Rep* 1985;100:158-71.

**120.** Austin J, Williams WR, Ross L, Hutchison S. Five-year follow-up findings from a randomized controlled trial of cardiac rehabilitation for heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2008;15:162-7.

**121.** Willenheimer R, Rydberg E, Cline C, Broms K, Hillberger B, Oberg L, Erhardt L. Effects on quality of life, symptoms and daily activity 6 months after termination of an exercise training programme in heart failure patients. *Int J Cardiol* 2001;77:25-31.

**122.** Nilsson BB, Westheim A, Risberg MA. Long-term effects of a group-based highintensity aerobic interval-training in patients with chronic heart failure. *Am J Cardiol* 2008;102:1220-1224.

**123.** Maria Sarullo F, Gristina T, Brusca I, Milia S, Raimondi R, Sajeva M, Maria La Chiusa S, Serio G, Paterna S, Di Pasquale P, Castello A. Effect of physical training on

exercise capacity, gas exchange and N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide levels in patients with chronic heart failure. *Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil* 2006;13:812-7.

**124.** Yeh GY, Wood MJ, Lorell BH, Stevenson LW, Eisenberg DM, Wayne PM, Goldberger AL, Davis RB, Phillips RS. Effects of tai chi mind-body movement therapy on functional status and exercise capacity in patients with chronic heart failure: a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Med* 2004;117:541-8.

**125.** Kokkinos PF, Choucair W, Graves P, Papademetriou V, Ellahham S. Chronic heart failure and exercise. *Am Heart J* 2000;140:21-8.

**126.** Wielenga RP, Coats AJ, Mosterd WL, Huisveld IA. The role of exercise training in chronic heart failure. *Heart* 1997;78:431-6.

This article is removed.

This article is removed.

# 

This article is removed.

# IV

This article is removed.